 BALDONS PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Parish Council  

Ordinary Meeting held on Monday 12th November, 2018
	Attendees

Apologies
	Dorothy Tonge (Chair) (DT),  Charles Barclay (Vice-Chair) (CB), Stephen Dance (SD), Elizabeth Gillespie (EG), John Maskell (JM), ), Laurence Attewill (LA), Cllr. Lorraine Lindsay-Gale (LLG / OCC), Cllr. Sue Lawson (SODC) ), Lisa Fermer (Clerk), Tom James  and 4 members of the public
None


	Ref
	Item
	Notes


	Action

	107/18
	Introduction
	The Chair, Dorothy Tonge, welcomed all present. 

 
	DT


	108/18
	Declarations of Interest

	SD declared a continued interest in item 12, Oxford to Cambridge Expressway

	For info.



	109/18
	Minutes of recent meetings


	The minutes of the ordinary meeting held on September 10th, 2018 were approved and signed by the chair.
	For info.

Approved


	110/18
	Report from Oxfordshire County Council 
	See paper 1
	LLG


	111/18
	Report from South Oxfordshire District Councillor
	See paper 2

Discussed that Councillor and Capital Grant schemes are available and applications to be sent to Cllr Lawson
	SL

	112/18
	Matters Arising
	BEC Bonfire- JM reported that it was felt that building the bonfire on the morning of the event worked well and prevented fly tipping. Attendance was reported as lower than in previous years. 
	

	113/18
	Open Forum
	Brian Trinder reported that a further meeting between Toot Baldon residents and Thames Water has been arranged for 26th November 2018 to discuss drainage.  Add this to January agend  for feedback from the meeting.

	

	114/18
	Village Matters 
	Clearing the ditches – The Croft, Tinny Lane and The Green and water on the road/flooding.  Letters have been sent to landowners and farmers involved. Fairoaks have cleared the ditch outside their property and Steve Brooks has cleared the ditch adjacent to his land. Martin Delafield needs to take action before the weather worsens.  Plan for more specific letter to be written to Martin for action to be taken on the south side of the road.
Area of flooding on Baldon Lane on the stretch of road approaching the church identified, LF to report on Fix My Street.

Durham Leys Farm-SD has spoken with Ron Wells, no formal proposal in place from Ron, await this proposal before progressing.
Remembrance Tree- information has been passed on to Sara McDouall and Ian Gillespie.  The Remembrance Day Armistice Service and Concert were both excellent events and DT will express  thanks from the PC to all involved in the event in the village newsletter.
	DT and LF


	115/18
	Neighbourhood Plan Update
	Referendum supported the adoption of the plan.
A post adoption statement has now been requested, this is a large piece of work, EG to liaise with Ricardo at SODC regarding completion.
LA also to contact all landowners that reside outside of the village that have sites identified in the plan to inform them that the plan has been adopted.
	LA

For info.



	116/18
	Treasurers Report


	Discussion about the amount of reserve funds that the Parish Council should hold, DT proposed that the PC should retain twice the precept amount, this was seconded by LA.
Discussion around raising the precept amount., base line spending plan prepared by JM but it was felt that further detail was needed before a decision  could be taken on the amount that the precept could or needed to be raised by. Costs for the next  year will include election costs, regular payments and possible costs to be incurred in maintaining The Green, pond clearance, gate repairs, donation to EAG.
Discussion surrounding raising the precept by 3% inflation or by a greater percentage to cover costs.  It was felt that without a more definite financial plan that the decision could not be made at this meeting.  It was therefore agreed to discuss further at the January meeting but if a decision were to be needed prior to this that the increase would be 3%, this was proposed by SD and seconded by EG. 
JM left the meeting at this point.


	  JM 

	117/18
	Oxford to Cambridge Expressway
	DT, JM and JM met prior to this meeting to discuss proposals from EAG for parishes to put forward funds to support the protection of the green belt in the southern area of the county. DT proposed a promiseary fund of £1000, EG seconded the proposal, LA,CB in agreement, SD abstained.

CB agreed to explore whether there is more environmental information for the villages  thaa could be obtained to send to EAG.

A group from Garsington also sent an article to the clerk to be published in the village newsletter which expressed views surrounding the Oxfordshire Growth Board for Housing, plan  to forward this to Natasha for consideration for inclusion in the newsletter.
	

	118/18
	Planning

Applications
	P18/S3595/FUL
Highfield Nurseries Baldon Lane Marsh Baldon OX44 9LT

Variation of condition 2 (approved plans) of Planning Permission P18/S0791/FUL.          

Demolition of existing building and construction of one five bedroom dwelling with associated car parking and landscaping

Supported 
P18/S3601/DIS and P18/S3600/DIS
Queens Cottage Toot Baldon OX44 9NG

Discharge of condition 3(material schedule) of P18/S1976/LB. Erection of single storey rear extension including replacement of the existing roof over the utility room with the zinc roof of the extension. Enclosing the utility room with a stud wall. Erection of a porch over the back door to the living room. Creation of a new parking area for 2 cars at the side of the house. Erection of a replacement garden shed. Internal modifications to existing ground floor WC and coat cupboard to form a shower room (as amended by drwgno L.2A to alter the size, position and arrangement of parking area received on 04/09/18 and amplified by a revised Arboricultural Method Statement and Impact Assessment and Tree Protection Plan drwgno AA/TPP-31.05.18v2 received on 17/09/18)

P18/S3262/DIS
Land Adjoining The Queens Cottage Toot Baldon OX44 9NG

Discharge of condition 7-wildlife protection on application ref P18/S1425/FUL and discharge of condition 3 - sample materials on application ref P18/S1426/LB. Conversion of barn to 3 bed dwelling house
	

	119/18
	Parish Liasion Meeting Feedback
	Winter Emergency Plan- councillors did not feel this was necessary for  the villages

Lions Club Message in a Bottle- DT to request poster to advertise to villagers

OCC contact details from the meeting have been circulated
	

	120/18
	Any Other Business
	Grant Request from Citizens Advice-JM to advise if  funds have previously been granted
SODC Deep Clean- 21st-23rd November- requested that they carry outgeneral litter clearance along the edges of the main roads through the village and clean the pavement in an identified area of The Wilmots.

Request for parking on The Green- Catherine Mason is involved in organising an event with The Filling Station which  will take place in the Village Hall in February , request for parking for approx. 100 cars on The Green. It was felt that due to the time of year there would be too much damage to The Green and therefore alternative arrangements should be made. Action DT
	

	121/18
	Forthcoming Meetings
	Monday January 14th, 2019
To be held at 7.30pm in the Baldons Village Hall.

	


REPORT TO PARISH COUNCILS OCTOBER 2018

FROM CLLR LORRAINE LINDSAY-GALE (PAPER 1)
CABINET APPROVES £120M ROAD AND BUILDING REPAIR FUNDING PROPOSAL

OCC’s cabinet has agreed to borrow up to £120m to invest in infrastructure improvements – easing the spending squeeze on road and property repairs. A report presented to Cabinet in September acknowledged that under-investment has resulted in significant reduction in quality of major and minor roads, as well as pavements, with an increase in car damage and personal injury claims. Residents regularly say that they want to see improvements to the roads, and the investment proposal means the whole county would be benefit from a ‘growth dividend’. The decision means around £80m could be spent on highway improvements, with the rest of the £120m used to invest in other county council-owned assets especially schools. Detailed business cases will be produced for each proposed project funded from the investment pot. It will be paid for using Oxfordshire’s expected growth in homes and consequent council tax income and gives scope to ‘borrow to invest’ that will, over the long term, save money. As the borrowing will be taken over a number of years, based on individual business cases, the programme of investment can be stopped if the increased Council Tax revenue does not materialise. 

CABINET APPROVES PROPOSAL TO MAKE THE COUNCIL ‘FIT FOR THE FUTURE’ 

OCC will get a complete overhaul to ensure it is ‘fit for the future’ and continues to meet rising demand for services. The changes are crucial to enabling the county council to deliver its vision of ‘thriving communities for everyone’. The Cabinet has accepted the business case for a new ‘operating model’ and will consider how it will be implemented at the October Cabinet meeting. 

The transformation plan would protect and improve frontline services for residents, while cutting red tape and reducing the costs of ‘back office’ administration. The proposed redesign of the county council could save between £34m-58m a year and ensure a continued balanced budget, with the possibility of reinvesting in services in the future. The detailed business case for implementing the new operating model currently estimates a potential reduction of approximately 600-890 full time equivalent posts at the council over a two to three-year period. The council’s annual staff turnover is about 650 posts so the number of compulsory redundancies is likely to be much fewer. Customer service, supported by new technology, would be at the heart of the proposed new ‘operating model’ to make the council much more efficient. Residents contacting the council would see improved customer service with use of digital technology freeing up time for specialist staff to provide personalised services where needed.

IMPROVEMENTS FOR DELAYED TRANSFER OF CARE FROM HOSPITAL 

The latest snapshot of delayed transfer of care figures on September 13 showed there were 79 delayed patients in Oxfordshire – a 31% fall on the same period last year. The previous week there 77 representing a sustained and significant fall from 2017 when the highest local recorded weekly figure was 202. Based on the latest NHS published data, Oxfordshire is the 11th most improved system in the country, with a reduction of 58% in the number of bed days lost – more than twice the national average of 25%. This turnaround is attributed to a revitalised joined-up approach between NHS teams and the County Council ensuring that patients leave hospital as soon as they are medically fit to do so.

RESPONSE TO ANNOUNCEMENT ON THE OXFORD-CAMBRIDGE EXPRESSWAY 

OCC welcomes the announcement of a preferred Corridor for part of the Oxford-Cambridge Expressway as it offers a degree of clarity on where the final scheme would go, but is very disappointed that access to the M40 through Oxfordshire is still unclear. Highways England, who are leading on this national project, have identified Corridor B as their proposal, the central corridor from the three broad corridors being considered. However, there is still no indication on which of the sub-options around Oxford would be taken forward. OCC will now carefully study the Corridor put forward, including the justification and technical detail which has led to this choice, and how it would affect already stretched roads, such as the A34 and interface with other schemes including East West Rail. OCC has set three tests to assess the decision-making process for that corridor and, eventually, the final route choice:

· Impact on the A34: it should provide relief to congestion on the A34 and function as a separate strategic route, allowing the A34 around Oxford to work better for local traffic

· Pressure on existing roads: It should not increase pressure on overstretched roads

· Conflation with other schemes: It should be developed separately but alongside other local schemes, to ensure the highway network works for Oxfordshire overall

Invariably, a project of this magnitude and ambition will have an impact, which OCC will need to ensure is mitigated. OCC will seek clarity on how the corridor choice is developed so that a decision can be made on the best route for the scheme

COUNCILS JOIN UP TO PRODUCE A SPATIAL PLAN FOR OXFORDSHIRE UP TO 2050 

Oxfordshire’s councils are working jointly on a countywide strategic plan which integrates planning for growth and infrastructure, with a focus on quality of life and health and wellbeing. At the September meeting, Cabinet approved a scoping document for the creation of the joint strategic spatial plan (JSSP), which will be considered by the districts and city council in the coming weeks. The JSSP will address the strategic and cumulative implications of growth and set out a long-term framework covering the whole of Oxfordshire up to 2050. It will set out future housing requirements and identify strategic locations or broad areas for future growth. The JSSP will not allocate specific sites for development (any such decision to do this would require the explicit agreement of all the local authorities). Detailed local policies will be covered by future Local Plan reviews as necessary. OCC’s role as highways and education authority, and as a provider of many essential services to the communities and businesses, makes it particularly relevant as a key player in the JSSP preparation process. Sustainable transport that create places where people can walk and cycle will underpin the JSSP. The six Oxfordshire Councils and the Oxfordshire Local Enterprise Partnership (OXLEP) under the Oxfordshire Growth Board agreed the Oxfordshire Housing and Growth Deal with Government in March 2018. Under the terms of the Deal the local authorities have committed to producing the JSSP for submission to the Planning Inspectorate for independent examination by 31 March 2020 and adoption by 31 March 2021. Early stakeholder engagement starts this Autumn and a public consultation is due in 2019 first on preferred options and then a proposed draft of the joint plan.

COUNCILLOR’S  PRIORITY FUND

This year I have awarded the following grants to Parish Councils and community groups in my Division:

Warborough Parish Council                                    £750.00    New railings for War Memorial

Employment Action Group – The Berin Centre    £3,500.00     Repairs to building & new classes      

Baldons Parish Council                                        £2,000.00     Improved parking on the green                                             

Berinsfield Bus Club                                              £5,629.50  Subsidy for bus fares to Abingdon                                                                                       

Culham Parish Council                                          £2,500.00 Application for speed limit reduction                     

Total:                                                                     £14.379.50   

I therefore have only £620.00 left until I get next year’s grant in April 2019.

If any community group has a good reason to use this sum please get in touch.       
Sue Lawson 

November  2018 District councillors Report (paper2)

Local Plan

We remain on target to meet the deadlines within the Growth Deal around submission of the local plan although they remain challenging.  There will be a further round table session for all councillors on progress with the local plan in November, prior to the publication version going to Scrutiny, Cabinet and Council in December of this year. The local plan will be submitted by the end of March 2019. 
Planning - Renewable energy workshop for neighbourhood plans
District councillors and neighbourhood planning groups are invited to attend our Renewable Energy Workshop on Wednesday 21 November. The event, run in association with the Centre for Sustainable Energy (CSE), will be a fantastic opportunity to discover how neighbourhood plans could take advantage of renewable energy and address the issues of climate change. It will focus on:
•
identifying potential renewable energy resources in the neighbourhood

•
expressing support for specific forms of renewable energy

•
identifying suitable sites

•
promoting a more sustainable future

The workshop is being held in our offices at 135 Eastern Avenue between 1pm and 4.30pm. We expect this event to be popular, so are working on a first come, first served basis.  Anyone wishing to attend should register online before 5pm on Wednesday 14 November.
Expressway update

Following the government's Expressway corridor announcement in September, the Growth Board met to consider its implications for Oxfordshire. After the meeting, the chair of the Growth Board, Cllr Jane Murphy, wrote to Highways England and the Secretary of State for Transport outlining our concerns about the lack of clarity on the preferred route around Oxford. You can read the full lettter on the Growth Board's website. 

Neighbourhood Plan updates 

We now have 12 made plans in the district, most recently The Baldons, Warborough & Shillingford, Benson and Watlington. Referendums will be held for Chalgrove and Little Milton on Thursday 22 November.The examinations of the Goring, Cholsey and Pyrton plans are on-going, with the final report for Pyrton expected in early November.

Motions Before Council

At a recent council meeting a number of motions were discussed and agreed and they included:

1. Council agreed the principle that all new housing planning permissions of more than 75 Homes should be provided with an on-site publicly available defibrillator and asks officers to explore whether it is feasible to bring forward the necessary planning policies to achieve this.

2.  Council agreed to ask officers to investigate opportunities to better promote the River Thames for tourism and leisure activities for all residents especially young people in the district. Councillors highlighted the many activities and options available for tourism and leisure activities on the River Thames. A number raised concern regarding access from rural areas, slipways access, overgrown vegetation on the banks of the river and the need for more and improved moorings.

3. Council agreed to ask officers to investigate opportunities for adopting new digital communication channels to provide residents with regular updates as part of the council’s long-term technology strategy. Officers are asked to consider the scope for joint working with a range of partners, such as parish councils and Oxfordshire County Council, to develop an integrated approach to provision of community information across the district.

4. Council agreed the principle that all major planning applications should consider options to facilitate cycle hire schemes where appropriate and asks officers to consider whether it is feasible to bring forward the formal planning policies that would be necessary to achieve this. Councillors highlighted the need to encourage more cycling as part of a sustainable transport policy with associated health benefits.

5. Council asks the leader to write to the Secretary of State for the Environment, Food and Rural Affairs to urge the Government to intensify pressure on manufacturers to reduce the production of non-recyclable plastic”

Business Awards launch

Our Economic Development Team launched the first-ever South and Vale Business Awards on 31 October at Cornerstone. The launch and networking event explained how you can nominate successful businesses in our region for one or more of the seven award categories. You can register to find out more information on the awards on the SO Business website http://www.so-business.co.uk/svba/awards-events-promotion/

For more information on the work the team do to help businesses in our district email Economic Development at: economic.development@southandvale.gov.uk or call 01235 422213.

New online services from Thames Valley Police

If you need to get in touch with Thames Valley Police to find out about, or assist with, on-going cases, or to contact an officer or department directly, you can now do so online by using their new contact form. If you want to speak to someone by phone then please call 101.

Proposed changes to Housing Allocations Policy

We have opened a consultation on South and Vale's Housing Allocations Policy, which sets out how we will assess applications to join the housing register and how to allocate social housing within the districts. You can read a summary of the proposed changes on the SODC website.

You can submit your comments online until 5pm on 26 November or if you have any further queries on the consultation, please contact the Community Engagement Team on 01235 422600.

Gigabit scheme

Let your local businesses and residents know that they can apply for the government's gigabit scheme that supports communities to achieve a better broadband connection. The scheme is designed for small and medium businesses to access up to £3,000 worth of vouchers to upgrade their internet connection. Groups of residents can also apply for a voucher of up to £500 for each domestic connection - as long as a local business is involved in the scheme and is the main beneficiary.

Businesses and residents can check their eligibilitiy via gigabitvoucher.culture.gov.uk/

Modern slavery awareness

As part of Anti-Slavery Day on 18 October, the Community Safety Team have been distributing more of our modern slavery stickers in our public toilets to help raise awareness of the issue.  The stickers provide a free helpline number for anyone who may be trapped in modern slavery. For more information please see our Modern Slavery guidance, this will help you recognise possible signs of modern slavery that you may come across in your day to day work. It also sets out what you should do if you suspect that someone is being exploited.
Purple Tuesday - accessible shopping day

Please help spread the word to local retailers that Purple Tuesday is taking place on Tuesday 13 November.  This special day aims to encourage shops across the country to make shopping more inclusive and accessible for disabled customers. You can find out more information about Purple Tuesday and let your local independent shops know, they can get some guidance on how to make their property more accessible by going to purpletuesday.org.uk.  

Waste and Recycling

Reporting missed bin collections

Some councillors have asked for a reminder on how people should report missed bins. If a resident needs to report a missed bin they should contact Biffa:

• online by visiting southoxon.gov.uk/missed bins before midnight on the next working day after the collection was due

• by calling 03000 610610 before 5pm on the next working day.

Crews will only return to collect a missed bin if it was originally put out before 7am on the scheduled collection day. There are some occasions when crews can't collect a bin – for example, if the bin was not put out in time.  If a resident has put the wrong items in their recycling, or the bin was too heavy or overflowing, then the crew will place a tag on the bin to explain why it wasn’t collected and will attempt to collect it on the next scheduled collection. If there are repeat problems at a property or a specific area, Biffa will investigate.  If a collection is missed at the same property on a number of occasions, and the issue is not resolved by Biffa, residents should email waste.team@southandvale.gov.uk and we will investigate.
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